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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)... The Budget and Finance Committee shall come to order.
This is our regular meeting of Tuesday, May 31, 2016. At this time, the Chair
welcomes Committee Members. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We excuse Members Baisa and Victorino on Oahu for HSAC requirements.
We also excuse Chairman White and Mr. Guzman from today's meeting. At this time,
we'll ask, Ms. Bouthillier, if there's anyone wishing to request testimony for today's
meeting. She has indicated that there is no request for public testimony in the
Chamber. We'll ask our District Offices if there is anyone wishing to provide testimony
at this time. Hana Office, Ms. Lono, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lono. On Lanai, Ms. Fernandez, anyone wishing to
provide testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And on Molokai, Ms. Alcon, anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies, for your help to.. .with the Committee's requirements.
Members, there is no request for testimony. Okay. Come on in please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Rosemary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, Rosemary.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a request, Members, so we'll allow our individual to share her
thoughts with us this morning.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

MS. ROBBINS: Thank you. It's pretty wet out there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yes, yes, we understand. Good morning.
MS. ROBBINS: Good morning. Hope everybody had a safe weekend. I'd like to testify this
morning on
items--my glasses are wet--Budget and Finance 15
and
Budget and Finance 38(50).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. ROBBINS: Okay. Thank you. Dealing from today's agenda, Tuesday, May 31, the end
of a long weekend, and over on the PIA-10(71) ... wait a minute. Sorry. It's a little
distracting out there. Thank you for your patience, folks. Okay, so for the BF-15,
Budget and Finance, for years and recently is a week ago, yesterday and the 23rd of
May, at the Intergovernmental Affairs meeting, we talked about the fact that transfers
from the General Fund and the Department of Water Supply Revenue Fund needed to
have an eye kept on it. The paperwork for this has been all over the lot in the 7th floor.
I really appreciate the people who helped me to get this together last Friday. And
when I was down last Friday, I got a chance to go in, to go out and make lei with the
folks that were out there. And one of the senior women that I was seated next to said,
oh this is just like the army of itself. And now hurry up and wait. And I remember
your statement, Mr. Hokama, recently when we've been going over these and you were
saying that the infrastructure stuff should never be left to a long period of time then
be rushed throughout at the end. And that's exactly what we're facing in here. Not
hearing, not hearing, they've heard from the community for years including the
Upcountry Oversight Advisory Committee which began at the end of the last
millennium. And here we are facing this today. So I would ask you'd to be very
careful in terms of the Budget and Finance 15 relative to wastewater. And then over
to Page 1 of today's agenda, we're talking again about the water treatment facility
replacement. And again, the words let's not wait. Until now, this has been all over the
lot in the month of May from a number of different committees of the same Council
asking that go ahead through and by way of loans, keeping in mind that a loan is a
debt. It needs to be paid back even if somebody is going to go to the nth to get that
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paid back on a next-to-nothing or nothing interest rate. It doesn't say anything about
the welfare of the people on what's gonna happen to the taxpayers two and three
generations down the line who have to pay for this. Something is terribly wrong there.
So remember then whenever we're talking about Federal money, we're talking about
money that was accumulated from 50 States for the benefit of 50 States. That money
comes from the Fed to the State, and then the State can apply for Revolving Funds for
that. Whether or not they get it depends on how well they have done with their
monies before from that. We've got wrongful estimates of what the resources were
financially that we had. Those have been reviewed. And oh yeah, actually we had a
whole lot more money. And so they, the expected money that we were going to have
was higher than what they had said at first. So thank you for the people who went
over that and corrected that. A number of those were relative to issues for water so by
which all things find life. State Constitution, matter of public trust, we keep saying
that. And folks in the community are fed up. You people who have been spending all
this time, and thanks again for doing that, are left with what, more of same. So
there's just so much antagonism out there, not good for the wellbeing of the folks of
Maui. So thank you for sticking with this and going over it and making sure that we
really had the money that we thought we had. Oh, we had more. Great. Now, what
are we gonna do with it? We're gonna apply it to things that should have been
rectified years ago like in the last millennium. So please make sure that the wellbeing
of everybody, everywhere on Maui has the benefit of your expertise and care. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Robbins, we need for you to please identify yourself for the record.
MS. ROBBINS: Oh I'm sorry. Rosemary Robbins, concerned citizen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your introduction. Members, any questions for our lady on
testimony given on either item of the agenda for today's meeting? Having none,
Ms. Robbins, we thank you for your comments -MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for today's agenda. Thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: Thank you for the extra time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We also recognize Mr. Guzman presence this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here, Mr. Guzman. Members, with no objections,
there are no further requests for testimony, we shall close testimony for today's
meeting.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Membcrs, so ordered.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

ITEM 38(50): AMENDMENTS TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET
(DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY, lAO WATER
TREATMENT FACILITY REPLACEMENT PROJECT)
(CC 15-1641
CHAIR HOKAMA: May I direct you please, Members, to 38(50). This is in, request from
Mr. Baz, Budget Director.
This is an amendment to this year's current
Fiscal Year 2016 Budget under the Department of Water Supply. This is the lao Water
Treatment Facility Replacement Project. Let's see. Mr. Baz has sent us a proposal of a
bill for an ordinance that would amend Bill 422 ... Ordinance 4227, Bill 34 of 2015 that
would allow the Mayor to enter into an intergovernmental agreement for a loan from
the State of Hawaii's Drinking Water Treatment Revolving Loan Fund. And the
purpose of this request, Members, is for this Committee to consider increasing the
amount by $6'/2 million from 15 to 21.5 million. This morning we have Mr. Baz as well
as our Director of Water, Mr. Taylor, joining us. So at this time we'll ask Mr. Baz first
if he has any opening comments for this request.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Members. Happy to be here. The... and I
really appreciate the Committee's expedited review of this project. I know that close to
the... end of the fiscal year is coming up very closely. But this one last item, we
wanted to try to get in. Basically the amendments before you are to amend the Budget
Ordinance to increase the appropriation for the lao Treatment Plant Expansion Project
from 15 million to $211/2 million. And this is based on some, the bids that we received,
the actual bids that we received. So my office transmitted the bills as well as some
additional information to the Committee. One is the bid summary for the project so
you can see what the bidders, who bid on it, and what the bidders bid. And you can
see that they're all very close range, around that higher amount. So we feel that the,
and the Director can discuss this as well, but we feel that that bid is an appropriate
bid. In addition, we transmitted the Authorization Commitment Notice from the State
Department of Health committing to the additional required resources for this loan.
And to note, Mr. Chair had brought up an issue, not an issue but a question about the
SRF Loans versus bonds and so I wanted to address that in my letter as well. And you
can see that the SRF Loans actually have a 0-percent interest rate on a 1-percent fee.
So over the 20-year maturity of the loan, if we had gone to... if we do a municipal bond
for a agency like ours, a County like ours, would be between 2.2 percent and 2.4
percent at this moment based on municipal bond market. And so the savings of that
1 percent over the life of the loan will be $3.4 million. That's just a background
history of why we're choosing the SRF Loan venue versus a bond issuance. So, Mr.
Chair, that's my opening comments and leave it to our Director of Department of
Water Supply, Mr. David Taylor, if he has any...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Baz. Mr. Taylor, any comments you wish to share
with the Committee at this time, please?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, I think we covered this project pretty thoroughly in Budget in
FY '16. I'll be more than happy to answer any of the Committee Members' questions.
I do appreciate you taking this up at quick notice as we have already open bids, and
we are hoping to execute a contract in time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So, Mr. Taylor, for the Committee's understanding this
morning, and again we appreciate the importance of this project, we notice that your
bid price is dated March 15, 2016, 2:00 p.m.. How long normally are these bid prices
kept without any escalation in fact impacts?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, normally the normal contract language in County contracts is 90
days, says the contractor has to hold their cost for 90 days while we prep contracts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: In this case, because we were concerned that the prices might be higher, we
actually did a addendum to the bid and stretched that time that the contractor had to
hold their price until August of this year. So we do have time if the Council or if the
Committee passes this out in first reading, second reading. We do have time to
execute this contract while the contractor holds this price.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for sharing that with the Committee. My next question
before I let the Members also ask their questions or concerns, you also gave us a copy
of another letter dated March 29. And we appreciate that where the stated bid price is
of $20,733,524 is, which is a, Bodell Construction, but we also note that there is
another bid at $20.578 million under Oceanic. Give us just a sense of why you're
choosing to take a number that is not the lowest. Is there something in their
submittal that we're not aware of, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: That bid was rejected due to a mathematical error. What the... all County bid
documents say is it's the lowest responsible bidder, meaning there can't be any
mistakes or errors.
That's a determination normally made by the Finance
Department, Greg King in Purchasing, about what is a valid bid and not. So in this
case, the Oceanic bid was determined to not be a responsible bid and it was deleted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that response to the question. We appreciate that.
Mr. Carroll, do you have any questions on this as well as the increase, financing
request for this project at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, any questions you wish to share?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Chair. Am I on?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, you are.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so the main reasoning I guess for such a discrepancy in
the numbers that were guesstimated, is there... do you have a comment?
MR. TAYLOR: I can. I'd be happy to provide it because I think this gets to these bid
estimates for all projects not just this one. In order to get something submitted on
March 25th in the Budget, it means we're putting our budget together late the year
before. Sandy usually wants CIP in, you know, October, November, December,
something like that. The way that national construction prices are done is, there's a
couple big companies like Means is the famous one that take data, construction cost
data from all over the country and they tabulate it, and they publish this. So in order
for us to get into the FY '16 Budget, right, it was back at the end of FY '15, we had to
do our final.. .or I'm sorry, Calendar '15 that we did our final cost estimate. That was
based on data of the construction industry probably, you know, three or four months
earlier than that. So it was basically two-year-old data, from when you look it now to
the time that data was collected was about two years ago. This is common in public
procurement. By the time bids open, the original cost estimate which is a planning
level cost estimate, was based on a very preliminary estimate, based on planning level
numbers. They're based on cost about two years before the actual bid comes out.
And that is one of the reasons that... so it's before the detailed blueprints are done.
But again, it's two years before the contractor's actually committing to those costs.
When the contractor's committing to these costs, he does not even know what his
costs are gonna be the next year. For example, if wage rates goes up. That's his
problem. So you end up with this, this just time scale where we're giving a estimate
for the Council that's more than two years before what the contractor actually has to
pay. It is that time change and how the world economics change that I think is the
single biggest reason why we see so many preliminary costs that change by the time
we contract.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, thank you very much. It's very different
climate out there with the construction field. And then just an explanation if you
don't mind, the portion that says, utilize a portion of the 21,500 ... 21,500,000 for
contingencies? What would contingencies be?
MR. TAYLOR: In any contract, there are always uncertainties. The biggest one tends to be
things we call unforeseen site conditions. As we excavate, we don't know what soils
are going to be there. We make an assumption. So any costs that are for things that
weren't included in the construction bids are contingencies.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you say a portion, do you have a kinda round figure of
what that portion may kinda be?
MR. TAYLOR: Our history and national numbers tend to be vertical construction like this, it
usually has contingencies around 5 percent of the construction cost.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: That's a pretty, number -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right.
MR. TAYLOR: --from a lot of agencies.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your questions. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And this is just for curiosity's sake.
You know, on the bid, on the bids where it says all can have two totals, sum bid -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and net total, what are the differences in those two?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll let Mr. Taylor respond.
MR. TAYLOR: In this case, the bids are based... the low bidder is chosen based on some
credits for using Hawaii products, using Hawaii labor. But then the actual cost they
get is the higher one. So the.. .so in order to even it out, that the contractor selected
based on the lower number you see, but the actual contract cost is the higher number
you see. The lower number includes the credits they get for using Hawaii labor,
Hawaii products, some of those things. But the actual cost of the construction is the
higher number.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, you know, we tried this what, four years ago
maybe? I know this Committee has had a hard time with telling the contractors, hey,
this is how much we're willing to spend. So, of course, they're gonna come in close to
that or as close as they can. I know we tried one year I think on the Waikamoi Flume
to say, let's just put a $1 in or even $1,000 and get, make them bid on it. And we
found out we couldn't do that. I like the idea, yeah, you were doing what was national
average two years ago or whatever, what it would cost. But that give 'em an idea, I'm
thinking that that kept them closer to the 15 million than what they could have done
with all the different construction that's going on out there. It's my thought. I think
the lower the number we keep there, the closer they'll get to that. I don't know. Is
that your experience?
MR. TAYLOR: My experience is that especially in larger projects done by these big
professional contractors, they know their costs. They bid their costs and their
reasonable profit. And even if we write $5 million and they think it's 20 million,
they're gonna bid 20 million. Because they know they're bidding against each other.
And they're really not bidding against our estimate. They're not in business to lose
money. So, you know, I've seen their internal numbers over the past before. And the
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only question they really make is what is their production and what is their profit.
But they're not really driven by our cost estimates. They're driven by what they think
they can do the job. That's been my experience.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Good, thanks. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Who does the engineering? Is it Department of
Water Supply or the contractor?
MR. TAYLOR: In this case, the engineering was done by a consulting firm that we hired.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So they go according to all those specs with their bids?
There's nothing where they would come in and say, oh we can't do it this way, we need
to change that?
MR. TAYLOR: In...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who's in charge of your value-engineering, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Value-engineering is up to the low-bid construction contractor. But the
design specs, what they're bidding on is based on... it's almost a, 200 pages of
blueprints and several hundred pages of technical specifications. We hired an
engineering consulting firm to put those together. That specifies what has to be done
and that's what these bids are based on. The contracts allow for each... the successful
contractor, if he wants to come in and change things there is a value-engineering
clause in the contract that allows him to change things and split the savings with us if
we approve them.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Savings but not the higher expense?
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The higher cost but it's the same, looking at...
MR. TAYLOR: That's how value-engineering works.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, but...
MR. TAYLOR: The contractor can say, hey, I'd rather do it this way. I'll split the savings with
you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Mr. Guzman?
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COUNCILMEMBER GIJZMAN: Oh, I don't have any questions right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any need for the Director to give a updated comment on
what the project is or what the scope is? I think, you know, we went through this
project a few times so... but if there's a need for an, any updates... has the progress
scope had changed in any way, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: No, Mr. Chair. The scope is the same. We've just been working out that
technical engineering details over the past year or so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, are you as... and, you know, it's a term everybody has a
different sense, but are you as shovel-ready as you can be at this point in time,
Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes. We have all the permits, and we are prepared as soon as we sign the
contract to give a notice to proceed to the contractor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, you've heard the status of the project. Are there any
other questions you would like to ask Mr. Taylor or Mr. Baz? Again this is a priority
project. We have tried to bring this in at a lower rate. We are aware of the
construction climate within the State and those factors on Oahu that drive factors on
this island including availability of contracting companies, workforce, material and
everything else, including the big projects on Maui that are going forward under DOT.
So, not all companies are starving I would say at this point in time. So the Chair will
ask one last time, Members, if there's any need for Mr. Baz or Mr. Taylor, I'm ready to
recommend that we defer this item. Because of the timing and the need to get this out
by end of June 301 h, your Chair has worked with Mr. White's Office. And we have a
posted item for this Friday's Council agenda where this Committee will be requesting
discharge of its responsibility to ask the Council to make a determination of the bill for
an ordinance. And that is the current status. And that is what your Chair is going to
recommend for your consideration this morning is to defer the item, and you will be
making that final determination on Friday before the Council.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nope.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. This item is deferred. Thank you, Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

• ti
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ITEM 4(3):

FISCAL YEAR QUARTERLY REPORTS (FISCAL YEAR
2016 (JULY 1, 2015 TO JUNE 30, 2016))
(CCs 16-82 and 16-96)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll go to the quarterly reports at this time under BF-4(3). This is for the
Fiscal Year 2016 and this is July 1, 20115 to June 30th. And at this time we will be
looking at the quarterly report mostly for the period that ends March 31, 2016,
Members. We thank Mr. Agsalog, Director of Finance, joining us this morning. So
thank you, Director, for being here with us. Any opening comments, Mr. Baz, first you
would like to share before we ask Mr. Agsalog for his comments?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No, this item is presented to you from the Department of
Finance and we do have our Director here to go over it. So I'll let him present to you
and we'll be available for questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Good morning, Director Agsalog. Thank you for
joining us. Any comments you'd like to share with us at this time, sir?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee. I really appreciate
this opportunity to answer any questions that you might have. I was just informed by
the Budget Director 'cause we've been sending CD to you guys and it's printed now.
So I'm not really sure what's the body prefer if we still need to send a hard copy, I'd be
more than happy to accommodate that, Mr. Chair. But if the CD is okay, and you
guys can print it, that would be okay also. We also have it on the website under
Finance. So, Mr. Chair, I'm just here to answer any questions you might have with
regards to what was sent to you. If you can tell me what page would be and if I don't
get the answer here today, I'll -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. AGSALOG: --figure out and get back to you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, we thank you again for making time for us this morning. We
appreciate knowing your busy schedule. The Chair has some questions but I'd like to
ask the Members if they have anything pressing at this time, I'm happy to allow you to
ask your questions. So, Mr. Carroll, you have anything you'd like to ask at this point
in time, sir? Thank you. Ms. Cochran, anything specific at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Just some few things as again, this Committee has
been tasked to do its Finance requirements. So one of the things, gentlemen, I will
ask on your report on Page 9, I'm looking at the numbers regarding the Budget
Revenue anticipated from your Special Assessments component and Other
Intergovernmental numbers. So I was wondering if either, Mr. Agsalog, you or
Mr. Baz, maybe you can give us some comments about the Over Budget revenues for
these two components please.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which report are you looking at?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm looking at the report dated March 9, 2016. This is from Mr. Agsalog,
our Director of Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: May 9th or March 9th?
CHAIR HOKAMA: May 9th
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And he has that CD that he has just made comment on attached -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's under County Communication 16-96, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So if you flip through it, on Page 9, as you look on that graph, Members,
at the bottom, you'll see under Special Assessments the overage of 511 percent. And
then Other Intergovernmental, you see the overage of 2,019. And so I'm just asking
our Directors here if there's a, any comment they could share with us at this time on
that.
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair, thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG: So are we looking at the same page? The one with the graph on the top?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
MR. AGSALOG: And...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we have those two lines at the bottom of your... toward your details,
Director, under Special Assessments and Other Intergovernmental. I just find those
numbers, you know, it stood out, those percentages of over your estimates. So I just
was wondering if you could share with us some thought regarding those numbers.
MR. AGSALOG: You're looking at the 480,000 Original Estimate and then 480,000 Amended
Estimate and then the Collected is 2.8 million?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct -MR. AGSALOG: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Director.
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair, I wish that I have that information at the moment with me but I
can have staff to look at the actual collection -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AGSALOG: --of what we have to date with that Special Assessment and what
components make that Special Assessment at the moment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean I'm not complaining. I -MR. AGSALOG: No, no, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --love that additional revenue, Director. We just don't get it. And we.. .1
just was curious of, you know, I mean...
MR. AGSALOG: And I think you.. .1 think that is a very good question, Mr. Chair. It's just
that the Special Assessment component of this particular report, there's many
components and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, understood.
MR. AGSALOG: --I will be more than happy to give it to you line by line, but this Collected to
Date, we'll be able to give it to you -- 13-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AGSALOG: --if you don't mind, Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no.
MR. AGSALOG: --I can do it in written.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We would prefer that -MR. AGSALOG: But very good question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you give us a specific response as you possibly can, Director, so we can
appreciate the.. .where you're getting this additional revenue. I mean I love that you're
getting more money. And then also under Intergovernmental, you know, we budgeted
or estimated 65,000. You got 1.36 million. Again, I love that 1.3 million more in your
collection. Do you know where this possibly came from? Was this one an anticipated
grant from a government agency or was this just your people actually collecting what
was due in past periods? If you have...
MR. AGSALOG: Again, Mr. Chair, I will give you a good accounting of the collected amount.
If I'm... and this is just my assumption at the moment, Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. AGSALOG: --Intergovernmental, Other Intergovernmental includes some SRF projects
that we have when it is transfer, when we draw down on the loan that we have. So if
that revenue has been requested from the State, we might have gotten that, and the
appropriation. Because the collection, Mr. Chair, is not, is the actual Collected to
Date, so it includes a prior encumbrance that was already on the books that we are
collecting.
So the actual... I am assuming that the difference between the
appropriation and the actuals are a prior commitment from the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We will... and again we appreciate and we're happy to give you the
time to get the responses, Director. So thank you.
MR. AGSALOG: I made notation for that, Mr. Chair. And I will get it to you -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. AGSALOG: --as soon as possible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: On Pages 10 and 11, you show various departments, gentlemen, at, where
they are at the end of the 3rd quarter. Are these numbers also based on contracts that
are encumbered within those departments? Mr. Baz, Mr. Agsalog, could you let us
know whether or not those are considered as part of your totals for the quarter?
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MR. BAZ: Right. So, Mr. Chair, if you note right below the graph, there's a note on here. It
says actual includes encumbrances. So the Actuals to Date do include encumbrances
on those funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. As of the third quarter?
MR. BAZ: As of the third quarter. Right. So some of them like you'll notice that on Page 12,
a lot of the items that are in there that are typically grants or transfers, you'll see that
a 100 percent of it's either encumbered or spent. So you can see that those have been
executed and include -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --encumbrances.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we appreciate that. The one that caught my eye on Page 11,
gentlemen, when you look at the Department of Fire, the Department is 1 percent over
its Budget and yet the Council was asked to amend the Budget by 1.9 million. Can
you give us a comment on the differences between what was requested for us and
what is shown as your over estimate for that quarter, please? Maybe you, Mr. Baz, if
you could give us a sense, please.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I could go back and pull up the information that was
transmitted by my Office as well as the Department of Fire and Public Safety regarding
their Fiscal Year '16. But expenditures and budgeted expenditures for the end of the
year, the details of that would be based on those reports on what their actual
expenditures would be. The main gist of it is that they, yeah, they're only 1 percent
over Budget as of March 31St. But there had been a significant amount of activity.
Kahikinui Fire was $350,000 and some other items that we're gonna be utilizing the
rest of the funds to the end of the fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And again, we understand as frontline first responders the
anticipated requirements of our employees and Department personnel. So we
appreciate that comment, Mr. Baz. On Page 12, gentlemen, and again we appreciate
working with both of you to make sure that our debt service payments, OPEB
payments, is done in the first quarter. You had a debt payment due on June 1, 2016
as I understand it, Mr. Baz. Can you explain the 25 percent that you show for the
Open Space, Affordable Housing, Emergency Fund and the OPEB lines please,
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Okay. Mr. Chair, for those items specifically, what you see as an expenditure is a
transfer to those Special Funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: So the Affordable Housing Fund, that $5,111,000 was the 2 percent of the Real
Property Tax revenues for 2016. Similarly, the 2,555,000 for Open Space was the 1
percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: And so because we do transfer that at, all at once, you'll see a 100 percent of it
being used up and if, you know, again that column on the right hand side, it's
over/under Prorated Budget is based on an assumption that 3/4 of your budget would
be used at the end of the 3rd quarter. So that's why it's theoretically 25 percent over
Budget for that quarter. But it's because we just transferred one time, 100 percent of
that transfer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that explanation. We understand your approach
now. Okay. Members, any questions in this area for Mr. Baz or Mr. Agsalog? Okay.
On Page 15, gentlemen, 361, Interest on investments, can you give us some comment
regarding Prior Year Uncollected, please?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This includes also our delinquencies that we're
trying to collect as also annotated in our several presentation, bond presentations. We
have some uncollected just because we haven't had the opportunity to get them
researched, some of those properties that are delinquent. And because they are very
long searches, Mr. Chair. And this is the one that I have spoken to you prior, not too
much to a detail but I will be requesting some assistance from your Committee,
Mr. Chair, to address the long searches because they are expensive. Some of them are
in the amount of 10,000 per parcel for a search that is kinda complex. And so, we'll
be presenting you, as the Chair of the Budget Committee, to see if we can get some
assistance on this because most of the work that we do in the tax sales, Mr. Chair, the
one that's on the tax sale I should say, have been.. .we have done some research with
the escrow companies that make sure the titles are clean, clear. And also, Mr. Chair,
part of this is the Hawaiian Home Lands.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Director. And again, I support your efforts
to collect what is due the County. So tell us, Mr. Baz, if any, what type of impact does
this collectibles do to your estimated revenue for the fiscal year Budget requirements
that you need to put forth a, one package for the Council?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So the... if you look back at the history of Prior Year
Uncollected revenues, it's pretty flat amount. So taking out the Hawaiian Home
Lands' debt, the rest of that is pretty much collected on a regular basis. So even
though we may not receive it in the year that we think that we're gonna receive it, we
do eventually receive it. And the Department of Finance has been very good over the
last few years. In fact, I think this year they're doing two tax sales. One is coming up
here shortly. And those tax sales really incentivize people to make sure that their bills
are paid. And so, like the Director mentioned, it costs us money to do those. But just
like a normal collection agency, it costs money to collect.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right.
MR. BAZ: So make sure...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So basically, you calculate it in your projections of anticipated revenue
then, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Well, yeah. We do account for that we're gonna get a 100 percent of the taxes that
we bill. It just happens to be that, you know, the ones that we get from prior years
come in this year to cover -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --the balance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: If there was some significant difference where, you know, all of a sudden people
weren't paying their tax bills then, you know, I'd.. .1 might have to come back to the
Council to notify you guys that we haven't received enough revenue. But that has not
happened.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that.
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. -MR. AGSALOG: If you don't mind -CHAIR HOKAMA: --Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG: --I wanna add to the information of the tax sales and I really appreciate you
guys support. This year we started with, I think it was 40 parcels in the list. I was
told last Friday morning that we had 22. But by the end of the day, there's another
parcel that has been removed. So I think we're going to be auctioning on next week,
June 7 at the Kihei Community Center, less than 20 parcels. So it has been a very
effective tool for us to collect, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for that comment. You folks have a question,
Members? Okay. And again, Director, thank you for moving forward regarding the
tax sales requirements. On Page 18, gentlemen, I just wanted to ask you, one of the
things that kinda stood up is the Landfill Disposal Fee, gentlemen, under Prior Year
Uncollected, $3.386 million. Can you give us some comment on this one, please? And
again, you know, I'm bringing it up because as at least you are aware, Mr. Baz, we did
have some challenges regarding the Bikeway Fund and some of the projects and
-17-
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balances. So, I just was... I would like to know if, what's happening with this
Uncollected of under Disposal Fee, please.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is an ongoing discussion that the
Administration is having with the Department. They have.., yeah, I mean almost
$3.4 million in uncollected revenue. We have gone after as we, you know, have the
ability to those large ones that have been delinquent. We do restrict them from
dumping if they haven't paid their bill which is the typical... majority of that $3.4
million is commercial haulers that haven't been paying their bills. And so, you know,
some of 'em have been, gone out of business. You know, at some point we need to be
working with Corporation Counsel and Finance on saying, okay, well, is this still even
collectible?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: And I believe those are reviewed on an annual basis with the Auditor but that's
something we can work on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. It has not been one issue with the auditors at this point in time yet,
Mr. Baz? Is that a good understanding on our part?
MR. BAZ: Not that I'm aware of, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: It's just something in a normal organizational audit of the financial statements,
the reports of accounts receivable get analyzed as, so far as their collectability on a
regular basis.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any questions of our personnel? Okay. The next one I'd
like to bring up is Page 20, gentlemen. On this page, I was curious on the Federal
grant passed thru numbers. Can you tell us what grants this is more or less about,
Mr. Baz, if you can -MR. BAZ: I think...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --recall?
MR. BAZ: I think.. .Mr. Chair, my guess I mean, I don't know without going back and looking
into details for sure, I'm gonna make an educated guess that this is the Federal
Highways Funds that we receive.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: That's some of the only Federal monies that we receive for capital projects. So the
way that the Capital Projects Fund works is that money that gets expended for capital
projects goes through that fund on a regular basis. So that's not the actual revenue.
- 18-
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That's just what has been paid to... this is for, oh excuse me, Mr. Chair, I was wrong.
It does say it's for Wastewater Funds. So this would be SRF Loans.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So these are unanticipated monies more or less or...
MR. BAZ: No, not necessarily. The Capital Projects Fund, the... on Page 20 as described, is
kind of a clearinghouse account. It's not where the money is actually received and
then...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: All right, I guess that is where the money is actually received and actually spent.
But it's not where it's necessarily appropriated and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --booked for financial reporting purposes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We... do we.. .then I would assume we place this, we would place this in
Appendix A, Mr. Baz, as part of the Budget process?
MR. BAZ: No, Mr. Chair. For this one specifically, the Wastewater Funds are recognized as
revenue, intergovernmental revenue for -CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MR. BAZ: --the SRF Loans.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Director. On Page 33, Mr. Baz and the
Director, under Ending Fund Balance, when you do have a negative number -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --is there something that happens, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Let me...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are those... are the... and then...
MR. BAZ: Let me explain this Grant Revenue Report --

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: --starting on Page 33 there and you can see that it goes on for quite a number, to
Page 81. Oh no, it actually goes on longer than that. Anyway, so starting on Page 33
there, so this Grant Revenue Report is... shows the, you know, this is the monies that
we received from outside of the County -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --for operational or capital projects. But this is specifically operational items.
The.. .what you perceive as negative numbers there is actually positive numbers. It's
hard to explain but that means that that's monies that we've received without earning
it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: For grants and this is something, you know, that my new staff member... and I
appreciate the Council supporting the Grant Specialist. It was in the Administration,
is going and analyzing. And this is like ... this one specifically, this 106186 is a grant
that we received money for. We actually received the check and said, okay here's the
money. But we haven't booked the appropriate expenditures yet. And so, my Staff is
working with the Department. For this one, it's Office of Economic Development and
Department of Finance, and making sure that expenditures are booked appropriately
so that the money that we received in there gets accounted for properly. And either,
you know, we've earned that revenue somehow or if there's revenue that we need to
return to the grantor because we haven't earned that -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --and that would be part of the case too, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So there actually is, like you said, no negative numbers and there's no
actual shortfalls to, that need to be made up from another fund then?
MR. BAZ: Well, there might possibly. Another example is the one right below that, is the
CDBG Program. Their Administration Program for Fiscal Year 2011 was $1,521.50,
was spent that was never recovered from the Federal government. What we found is
that it had been recovered from the Federal government, just booked to the wrong
index code. And so we booked that $1,500 to the correct index code and it will ... that
will be cleared up on the next report.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: As long as...
CHAIR HOKAMA: But there's no General Fund makeup or transfers to make up any negative
balance or shortfalls?
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MR. BAZ: I'm hesitant to say no because there might possibly. We haven't dug through
enough. If there are expenditures that were booked to a grant, and that grant then
either expired or for somehow, it was an unallowable cost, then that money has gonna
need to come from some place to cover those costs. And depending on the grantee,
whether it's, you know, Special Fund or General Fund that could be coming from that
grantee's operating budget to cover those costs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Which hopefully we would not get in that position since we
supported your Grant Specialist.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So that... so she's right now digging through a lot of the grants starting with
the oldest ones first. Department of Finance is working on current ones and so we
hope to kinda meet in the middle and get all of these cleared up so that we don't have
these significant... some of these are significantly old grants. Some of 'em go back to, I
think the '90s was the oldest one that we found that we're cleaning up. So it does take
time -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right -MR. BAZ: --you know, it's...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --right, right. No, and thank you for doing that. We appreciate you
cleaning up the -MR. BAZ: Yeah. My biggest -CHAIR HOKAMA: --projects.
MR. BAZ: --concern is, Mr. Chair, that we are making sure that we're collecting what we're
supposed to be collecting -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. BAZ: --from the grantor -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. BAZ: --and not having to either spend money ourselves or left this money unspent. But
yeah, so the negative numbers you see on here are actually monies that we received
more than what we've earned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, we're gonna take a short break for Staff and
Member needs. So 10:05 okay? Sufficient for the break? Okay, we shall be in recess
'til 10:05. . . (
.

gavel).

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:57 a.m.
10:09 a.m.
-21 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 31, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel)... Okay, we shall return to order, Members. Thank you. Let's
see. I wanna go to Page 89, Members. Okay. Eighty nine is... on Page 89 at the
bottom, you see Office of the Mayor Admin Program. I'm more interested in looking at
the grants for the end of the 3rd quarter, Members, and especially those that show
100 percent balances.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thirty point five percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe, Mr. Baz more than Mr. Agsalog, can give us some comment. But
why I find it interesting also is, Members ... Mr. Baz, if you look at like 4010, or
Aquaculture & marine resources, we show a balance of 100.5 percent. And then we
look at Maui farm bureau, 100.5 percent. Can you give us some comment about this
type of percentages, Mr. Baz? I'm trying to understand if in their contracts with the
County and how we're disbursing the funds, there's some kind of carryover to the
fiscal years or something that makes this numbers as shown, please?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. So if you look at the columns in this Statement of
Appropriation and Expenditures Operations by Activity and Fiscal Year Ending
6/30 - as of 3/31/2016, it's got ... of course the first item on there is the department
and then the activity code and then, you know, the what we call program, right, which
is the budgeted appropriation restriction category. So as we get down into the grants
starting with 04000, Economic development, there's... okay, the second column there
is the prior year encumbrances as of 6/30/2015.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So if there was a grant that had been executed but not fully expended, which is
majority of the grants, as of June 301h, we still usually have the last quarter payment
or possibly the 10 percent retainage on some of these grant agreements. So that's
what the Prior Year Encumbrance column is. The Amended Annual Estimate is based
on the Council-adopted Budget, what's adopted from now, Fiscal Year '16, and then
any amendments to that. So if there's -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --additional monies added then that gets in... it's... that's what the Amended
Annual Estimate is. Fourth column is Year to Date Expended, this is actual
expenditures. This is, you know, cash or checks that we've written to cover the
expenditures. And then Current Encumbrances are the encumbrances that are either
by... for these, they're by grant agreement. What... how much encumbrances we have
for the rest of the fiscal year. The Balance Available then is based on the, all of those
columns and what's leftover. So... and then the Percentage of the Budget that's
Available is based on that as well. So any time you see where it's a 100.5 percent, so
for take example, Mr. Chair, you brought up the 04010, Aquaculture & marine
resources, $40,000, you'll see that it had a $40,000 prior year encumbrance. There's
an annual estimated.. .there's a budget for $40,000 for this fiscal year, so that's a total
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of $80,000, right? But then we've expended $39,787. So that's actual expenditure.
So that, you know, most likely can be assumed that that 39,787 was from the prior
year $40,000 encumbrance. So that leaves a Balance Available on that encumbrance
of $213, and the Budget appropriation for this fiscal year, $40,000. So that's why you
get that column of $40,213 or a 100.5 percent. So it's not necessarily that that money
is now available to be spent. It is because it's encumbered in -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --prior contract but it can't be issued into ... the $213 can't be issued into a new
contract. It can be disencumbered but it can't be... it's not a really available to be
spent in those kind of terms.
It is.. .the $40,000 can be spent because it's
unencumbered still but the $213 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --is encumbered from the prior fiscal year. So the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So when we close our books at the end of June 30th, which is normally
what, one, two, potentially three months later after the fiscal year actually closes,
Mr. Baz, these funds... I'm trying to see how you're gonna book at the end of the year.
So the previous year, we would have booked a... booked these funds as being under
budgeted when we close because it's balances?
MR. BAZ: No. If the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Or...
MR. BAZ: The prior year encumbrance amount is what's encumbered as of June 30, 2015.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So the $29.2 million total if you look at the ... what page am i on here... 103. Of all
of the programs and activities of the operational accounts of our County, is the total
from Fiscal Year '15 that has been encumbered by June 30th of 2015. Anything that is
not been encumbered or expended by June 30th of 2015, lapsed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So that money then becomes... so if you go back and look at the end of the
fiscal year report, that fourth quarter report, you'll see those balances available lapsed
because they're not encumbered.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So and, you know, I understand, you know, what you're doing,
Mr. Baz. But when we look at the... take a look, Members, Page 102, when we.. .and
I'm just picking 'cause I'm looking at Mr. Taylor, Water Supply we show 102, under
Special Revenue. This is Water Supply. We got at least three of these partnerships.
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So you got Leeward Haleakala, 127 percent. You've got West Maui, 128 percent,
Miconia Containment, 135 percent. So these are the balance? The 27 percent, 28,
the 35, that's all the unspent from the previous year that you carryover and then
adding it to the new appropriation?
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. So yeah, typically if it...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We could do it because one, they were encumbered first, right? So -MR. BAZ: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --there's no -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --lapsing of those funds?
MR. BAZ: Correct. They were encumbered before the end of the fiscal year. And if there's no
dollar amount in the current encumbrance, that means that none of the current fiscal
year's money has been encumbered. So any balance available that exceeds the
100 percent, the 27.2 or 28.0 or 35 percent, are balances that still have, remain
unspent from the previous fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: They're encumbered -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --there's a contract with, you know, each one of those partners but they remained
unspent as of March -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: 31st and I believe when Department was here, they explained some of the delays
in the current ... getting those Fiscal Year '15 grants executed and then getting
payments made. They had some issues -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --with some of the -CHAIR HOKAMA: And -MR. BAZ: --third parties.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --for this Committee, Mr. Baz, this is end of the third quarter of the next
fiscal year. So why is 2015 money 'cause we're in '16, ending '16 soon. Is there ... this
is a procedural issue? Is this being held up because Corp. Counsel doesn't wanna
process the agreements or there's more legalese that needs to be edited and, I mean,
we're just trying to understand -MR. BAZ: Yeah, no...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --why at this point in time of the fiscal year, there's this type of numbers.
MR. BAZ: The Office of Economic Development has been working on outstanding grants.
And in detail, there had 29 grants that were still in process as of, in fact, beginning of
May. And you'd think, okay, well here we are coming to the end of the fiscal year and
there's, you know, what's going on here? Part of 'em was just based on the.. .what the
grant was paying for. You know, some part of them only have.., maybe they're.. .either
they... if it's a service, it's an annual service, the program year that we provide for, you
know, doesn't match our fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: And so, you know, it's processed. Some... the, you know, were submitted by the
grantee. The applications were submitted late. In fact, I think only one of them was
submitted, two of them were submitted November and December. The rest of them
were submitted by the grantee in, you know, after January 1.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So sometimes, you know, that's the issue. Corporation Counsel does have to
review every single -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We...
MR. BAZ: --grant agreement -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we appreciate that.
MR. BAZ: --and it does take some time. They had some changes in requirements this -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --I think it was for 2015 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --or maybe '16 that made it a little bit more difficult -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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MR. BAZ: --to make sure. But, you know, they're trying to make sure our liabilities are
covered.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, understood, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: We understand that. And sometimes it's, it takes a while for the grantee to get the
signed contract back to us, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We understand there's, you know, unique -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --independent factors that made it, make a determination on each
independent grant. But when you look at East Molokai Watershed, when you look at
Puu Kukui, they're in sync with the Budget quarters, pretty much. And then you look
at the other partnerships and I'm going like, what the hell happened? And again, so if
there's unique process requirements that we may need to assist, Mr. Baz, we are open
to those conversations. But -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I just find it interesting that certain partners were able to get their
monies out and some still seems to be backlog in some process. If -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --we can use that word.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We do have Director Taylor here. He may have some
memory of specific issues regarding these grantees. But I can tell you as a general
process, we have issues having grantees fulfill all the legal requirements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: And even...
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they want the money, tell 'em, do -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the job -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or forget the money --26-
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MR. BAZ: Right.

CHAIR HOKAMA: --down the road.
MR. BAZ: Even when the money is appropriated by Council as a, you know, a grant, we still
have to make sure that we're -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, absolutely.
MR. BAZ: --crossing our T's and dotting our I's.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Absolutely, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: And it does take a while. Sometimes it's, you know, sometimes it's our fault.
Sometimes it's the grantee's fault.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And again, our role in reviewing the reports is why we're asking
these questions, Mr. Baz. So we thank you for your assistance. The other one that I
find interesting is Page 111, gentlemen, Mr. Agsalog and Mr. Baz. And again, I'm just
gonna... for discussion's sake, take on, focus on Police. What I find interesting in is if
you take a look on Page 111, gentlemen and Members, under Police, right after the
line, Police Forfeitures, you will see Cops in School, Marijuana Eradication DEA 2002.
Okay, 2002, 100 percent in Balance Available. Can you give us some comment,
Mr. Baz, why are these old grants, 2003, 2004, 2002, you go to the next pages on 112,
113, 114, we see a lot of old grants with sizable amount of budget available? A lot of
'em at the 100 percent mark. Is this something we need to collect? We never did the
job so we never expended the money? Can you give us some comment please so we
can understand this reporting?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes. So, you know, again this is one of the items that my
staff is working on with the Department of Finance Accounts Division staff. And these
old grants you'll see if it's a positive number, again for the grant revenue items, it's
money that we haven't, either haven't spent and haven't been reimbursed for it, or
spent it and haven't been reimbursed for it. If it's a negative number, it's monies that
we received over what we expended. So there are... Police Department has a significant
amount of small balances available on grants. Whether that money is actually able to
be spent, I would gather to say it's not. But it's still is on the books at, you know,
$463 from 2001, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I'm more concerned about those Federal dollars like the Edward
Byrne Memorial JAG monies, you know. We're talking like 78,000 from the Feds
there. And I would... and again...
MR. BAZ: Yeah. It's.. .these reports...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't know how we're --27-
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --reporting to the Feds on our single audit requirements to the Federal
government. I don't know how our auditors are looking at this outstanding.. .whether
or not we should be writing it off, collect it. I don't know if this is gonna be... how we
you approaching this from a reporting requirements and auditing requirements,
Mr. Baz, so, again, I'm just -MR. BAZ: We appreciate...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --trying to understand.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we appreciate the question and, you know, the interest in this. And this is
what my staff person is doing, is digging through and reconciling each and every one
of these. She started off with the Department of Civil Defense. They had -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. BAZ: --very similar.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: --some of them we were able to book expenditures to and draw down the money.
Some of them, the money was never drawn down and the money was never expended.
So it was... it's just kind of a wash and it needs to come off the books. And so
the... each one of these is gonna have a different story.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. No, understood.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Understood.
MR. BAZ: But in my, you know, and the person that I have doing the job is very good at
digging through and putting pieces together to try to figure stuff out, out of sometimes
nothing or very little information. So... but what we found is that for most of.. .even the
Civil Defense ones where there had been, you know, balances available, you know, like
these. The actual reporting to their grantor was correct. You know, it was... what was
reported was appropriate. What was paid back to us was appropriate from those
reports. So when the auditors come and look at that, that's what they're looking at,
not necessarily our... I mean they are looking at our Balances Available here as well,
but these are immaterial.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So from an operational, structural point of view, Mr. Baz, you and
Mr. Agsalog are not concerned about what is being reported?
MR. BAZ: Oh, Mr. Chair, I'm concerned. And that's why I pushed for for that position.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
MR. BAZ: 'Cause we do need to get this cleaned up. Yeah. I mean not concerned to a point
where we're losing money necessarily. But we do need to clean it up. I wanna make
sure that we're receiving the monies the way -CHAIR HOKAMA: And is this -MR. BAZ: --it should.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --something that the Primary Department is not transmitting appropriate
information to Finance? Is that one of the issues?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, what we've found, majority of the problem is between... 'cause the
departments have their own grant reporting and processing procedures with their
grantor, right? So for Civil Defense, they work with the State Civil Defense Agency,
and they communicate on a regular basis. They know what forms they need to
present and things like that. It's just that the departments don't necessarily provide
that correct information to the Department of Finance to be able to reconcile the
Department of Finance IFAS report with the Federal reports. We found that there was
actually some information that wasn't available to the departments. So my staff is
printing those reports out and giving them to the departments so as to... 'cause other
than this quarterly report, there's no report that shows a Balance Available that the
departments have access to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: And so, they, you know, on a regular basis, didn't... it wasn't in front of them to
clean up. Now, we're presenting it to them and helping them clean it up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Agsalog, you have any comments you wanna share? Because I
know you can only input what you receive. So if you're not getting data, you cannot
input. But is there something that you wish to share that we may, either one, have a
better appreciation of what is in this reports or two, how we can recommend some
action to assist the departments in getting this squared away and getting the statuses
more current and eliminating outdated grant programs?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I will echo what's the Budget Director have
stated that we are in concert in trying to get all of these old, old grants looked into.
That's why the effort of securing personnel to look into this has been one of my
priority. I would like to give this new structure, the new... the way where Budget Office
now have someone to look into this. Again, the reporting of all of this, we can only
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book what we receive, Mr. Chair. You know we are essentially the bookkeeper of the
County. We book what we receive. And again, if this new system that we have started
with the Budget Office, looking at, to, at this grant, we're having a Grant Coordinator.
I would like to give this a chance, Mr. Chair, see if we can enhance the way we present
the numbers to you and to the community. Right now though, as we are discussing
this, this is the numbers that we have. These are the data that we have. And I cannot
change the data unless the Department will tell me or maybe Budget Office will tell us,
okay, we reconcile this and now these are the true numbers. So I'd be more than
happy, my staff will work with Budget Office to get this thing done, Mr. Chair. So
again, today, the numbers that we presented you, unless someone tells me that they
have reconciled all the data, then that's the number that we have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We understand because this is multiple departments. We
talked about Police, but again Mr. Baz brought up Civil Defense. We have Fire grants.
They go back to at least 15 years. Housing and Human Concerns, another
Department with a lot of outstanding grants. So yeah, we are happy to work with you,
gentlemen, to move this forward and get better status and...
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG: It just came to my mind right now. Because a lot of these, the old grants,
and this is just an information, sometimes when even the recipient of the grant, let's
say they have completed the work and we are unable to pay them. Because between
the time that they perform the job, we cannot close it because they become
noncompliant with the State sometimes. So those are the type of things that we're
looking at and a process to close the grant so that we can clean it up. So again, we
are working diligently with the Department, the recipient of the grant, our partners as
you have mentioned.
Because sometimes, something happen between the
performance of the grant to the time that they want us to close the grant. And now we
cannot close it because due to sometimes noncompliance. Not all the time but
sometimes I've seen that happen, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And thank you for that comment, Director. And we appreciate the
challenges the primary department and Finance has with requirements or reporting.
The Federal government loves paperwork and bureaucracy so I can appreciate your
comments. The last area of... area I wanted to take a look at today is on Page 127 of
this quarterly report, gentlemen, and more about factors that impacting the Hawaii,
Highway Beautification Fund. So if you look on 127, under this area, and again,
Mr. Ba.z, we are aware and we appreciate the help you gave us in Budget regarding the
numbers for this program area. At the end of the 3rd quarter, we still show things like
the 84.4 percent, which is of concern. And then when I look at the various sub-codes;
255A, which is the Abandoned Vehicle; 2553; 1160; 1150; the numbers that stick out
and where we are with the amendments gave me some cause of concern. So can you
give us an updated comments, either gentlemen, regarding this program area and how
we can move forward, please?
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MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Part of the original problem with this is similar to the way
it's being reported here. That $ 1.942 million that you mentioned is a Balance
Available in 101113, is not really the Balance Available. And so that's why we've
been... we're, you know, working with Department of Finance to reconcile what the real
Balances Available are. The, part of the problem and why this Revolving Fund is so
unique, this Special Fund is so unique is that the monies are received into basically
into one index code. And then they're transferred from one index code to another
index code. And so, those transfers out and transfers in get booked. You know,
transfers out would show up on this report because it's an expenditure report, but
they're not showing the transfers in on this report. They're only showing the amended
budget which would be, you know, the provisoed amount that, what we're expecting to
spend on that or any prior year encumbrances. So a clear understanding of the fund
itself cannot be made from a report like this, which is just looking at one side of
things.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right, right. And, you know, I appreciate your challenge, Mr. Baz.
Really, I do. Members, questions? 'Cause this is a fund that we are, again I believe
Ms. Cochran's Committee may have some additional oversight on. So, Ms. Cochran,
any questions you wish to pose at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Actually in the, Page 126, Housing
and Human Concerns, the Affordable Housing Fund looks like it's restricted to West
Maui, 3.9 mil. That fund and it's been there I guess for a while, not tapped into. This
is... can be utilized how? Or who can give recommendation as to the use of it? Or is it
slated for something when it was put into this fund and assessed? Was it meant to do
particulars with?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Member Cochran. This is a good question and
one the Department has addressed. We are currently working on a transmittal to the
Council for use of those, specifically those West Maui Funds. On request for proposal
for projects on the West Side of this ... for the use of this $3.9 million was published in
The Maui News, March 20th and 27th. The application deadline was Aril 29th. The
Department did receive two requests for use of these funds. And the proposals were
reviewed and were approved for use of these funds. And so, we do have 2 projects that
would utilize about $2.1 million of that. But we did, you know, we put it out to bid
and see, okay, who wants to do projects in West Maui. We have all this money
available. And we did get two projects that we will be transmitting for this
Committee's review shortly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, excellent. Yeah, looking forward to that. Thank
you very much for the update. And then jumping over, Chair, if you don't mind -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to Page 155 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Lower Honoapiilani Grant, and that's about I don't know 5
lines from the very bottom, on up, 715,000. This amount is there for utilization. But I
guess this would be maybe Public Works to seek use of it at this time. And I, as I
understand, this has probably been here a while, too. Is there any status update on
these funds? And am I correct to say that it is still there to be used? It has not lapsed
of any, by any means or anything?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: --Chair? This would be a Department of Public Works item -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --and we would definitely want to confer with them -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --as to what the status of the funds are. You know, this is a good example of
Department of Finance's challenges because if, you know, it was originally reported to
them that we're expecting to receive this $715,000 grant and nothing subsequently is
reported to them, then it still shows that it's available. But the State may have lapsed
the funds if it was State. If it was private, I'm not sure where those funds came from.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: If it's private, it may have been, you know, deposited into our Trust and Agency
Account waiting to get expended. But without that information from the Department,
our Finance report just says, oh yeah, we have it available.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Okay. I'll follow up with Public Works to see
what the status is on that. And lastly, Chair, in the CIP Section, what is this, Page 8?
I guess it starts back... looks like Capital Improvement Projects Report (Excluding
Department of Water Supply) as of 3/31/2016. The very bottom, the Mokuhinia
Ecosystem/ Restoration, I'm looking at those three lines under the heading. That's the
bottom last third item at the bottom of that page, Page 8. And just, I guess reading
along, Original Appropriation is that first column. Allotted to Date, meaning they
encumbered it. Is that allotted is they got the monies or it was approved to be given?
Just trying -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to figure out-MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --where the monies stand, I guess. 'Cause the different.., the
wording is different now -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --right? Your categories are different from the last pages we
were looking at.
MR. BAZ: Yes. We understand. So the... this report, Capital Improvement Projects Report as
of 3/31/2016, is a CIP history report that shows, yes, the first column is the
department and the project as you mentioned, it also has a original lapse date of when
the funds would have lapsed if they hadn't been encumbered. Then it has the Original
Appropriation, which would be the original budgeted amount. And then the Allotted to
Date is... especially if it's a grant or if it's a bond, we don't put the money into until we
receive the... for grants, until we receive the notification saying this is exactly how
much we're gonna get for this project. So that's why that number might be different
than the Original Appropriation number.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: These are General Fund monies, no?
MR. BAZ: One of 'em is a grant. If you look at...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: G...
MR. BAZ: Two of them are grants. So if you look at Mokuhinia System, right, GO -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Zero obligation.
MR. BAZ: --that's Grant Other. And GF is General Fund, right?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: GO is General Obligation Bond.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: General Obligation.
MR. BAZ: That's right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's borrowed money, right?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's a ... I'm sorry. So the GO is General Obligation Bond and GF would be
General Fund. So the bonds, we.. .you can see the Original Appropriation and Allotted
to Date match, because -- 33 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. BAZ: --those were prior year monies.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. BAZ: So we only book what we're expending, what was encumbered or expended.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the last, that General Fund though, the 50,000 I
think, we're all pretty familiar because that was the most recent appropriation from
this body, for the fencing, which is up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it's doing a good job and... but it looks like.. .so it came
under... so they're still sitting with $3,000 extra? I mean that's according to the page.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. According to this page, it could be -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --a retainage. I don't know if the Director of Parks and Recreation or no, it wasn't
even Parks and Recreation, I think it was -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And...
MR. BAZ: --our CIP Coordinator was managing this project. So we'd have to check with her.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Yeah.
MR. BAZ: It could be retainage -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --you know, a contract waiting for the final clearances from the vendor. That's
what Department of Finance has to wait for before -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --we can actually pay it up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so these three items were actually through Office
of the Mayor. I believe Ms. Wendy Taomoto's Division.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that. . .(inaudible).
MR. BAZ: Yeah, you're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. And, Chair, that's pretty much all I have at
this point. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello, any questions you have?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes. Thank you, Chair. So just so that I can have a better
understanding in regards to the... oh my gosh, where is that? Let's see. Do we have
reasons why funds are lapsed? Like for instance the Police Department and then we
also have the ... on Page 16, I guess with the Capital Improvement Projects. The
Kalamaula Closed Landfill Remediation, I assume that's all done with. But it has
here, Lapse, 12/31/16.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair? From...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: And Member Crivello, on Page 16, the Kalamaula Closed Landfill Remediation
Project is a current Fiscal Year 2016 project. So the monies for that project would be
lapsing at the end of December.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: At the end of this year?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So we do have the Department of Environmental Management's Solid Waste
Division here if you have any specific questions about that project.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think I understand they're still going through the
remediation on -MR. BAZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --that. I don't believe it's completely finished. So also if I
may, Page 9, on the Molokai Community Plan Area, from what I noticed, Parking and
Balifield Lights are pretty much completed I guess. But then... and then we've lapsed
600... 6,000 only? Is that correct?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So we do have the Department of Parks and Recreation Director here. But
in general, yes. What will happen is... so if we encumbered... it looks like, you know,
the $50,000, out of the $50,000, there was $44,000 or so that, it was the actual cost
of that, that, you know, were for the original contract. Out of that, $40,000 was
expended in the previous year and $44,000 was expended in the current fiscal year.
So the balance that lapsed was that $6,400 was what was originally encumbered for
the 50,000 that didn't need to get spent.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I think I'm okay with that because the Baseyard and
the.. .well the Kaunakakai Police Station Renovation, what amount is running through
the end of this year? On Page 5, for Capital Improvements, it has here, under the
Kaunakakai Police Station Renovation.
MR. BAZ: Right. So...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You have 300,000.
MR. BAZ: You can see we have.. .the $300,000 lapsed. We have $250,000 for that... it might
be under the wrong category. That expires at the end of this year. And then there are
3.5.. .oh no, that's for the Molokai Baseyard for...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's the Baseyard.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That has...
MR. BAZ: Golf course.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's lapsed already, right?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah. So I have to go back and look and see what that specific -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good.
MR. BAZ: --project was for the $22,000.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: For the renovation?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, for the renovation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Would that be for the police cottages?
MR. BAZ: Could be, yeah. Like I said I have -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah...
MR. BAZ: --to go back and look.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can we ask to look into that? Because I'm not sure if the
police cottages have... I... if I recall and I may not be correct, I don't believe there hasn't
been any kind of work or... and police officers are renting I believe so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can... we'll send a correspondence to the Department and follow
up for you, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? I am aware -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: --the Department of Police ever since the retirement of Captain Amaral, have had
challenges with capital projects.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Yeah.
MR. BAZ: And that's why they requested a facilities person in their budget but that wasn't
approved. But the... if you look specifically at that $250,000, that, reason why that
one.. .let's see. That $250,000 was not for the police cottages. That was for the
planning or design of the replacement station. The police cottages funds for
Fiscal Year '16 were, was a proviso of the Countywide. So if you look down further on
the page, you can see that for Fiscal Year 2016, there was $150,000 appropriated
under -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, yeah.
MR. BAZ: --GF16-301-367C15, right? That monies was ... the proviso was, provided that
funds should be used, shall be used for the improvements to the police cottages on
Molokai. So that... that's where the appropriation for the cottages is.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so you.. .still request the Department to give you an update on the status
of -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: All right.
MR. BAZ: --that project.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Please -MR. BAZ: But that's --37-
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --yes.
MR. BAZ: --the project where it was appropriated, not the... the 250 was for the Replacement
Station.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the additional funds that we appropriated for this new
fiscal year for planning and design includes also, it.. .1 think it was 300,000 I think.
MR. BAZ: Let's see.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And then we're adding the 250 also for planning and design?
MR. BAZ: The 300,000 lapsed -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --the original appropriation, the $250,000 they have until December 31st. And
then if the appropriation for the current fiscal year... give me a second.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: For the new fiscal year?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'm sorry. New fiscal year starting in a couple weeks here. You will see
that ... let's see. The Kaunakakai Police Station, we requested $1,370,000. I apologize.
I forget how much was appropriated by the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can't recall either.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I thought was 300...
MR. BAZ: But that money was ... the $1.3 million was supposed to be $550,000 for design to
go along with the 250, and $820,000 for acquisition. That's -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Acquisition.
MR. BAZ: --what the total of that was. So if it got reduced then we can go back and look at
that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I was just questioning if we have 250 for the design, the
conceptual design or planning, and then we have another appropriation for 2017 for
Fiscal '17 for the same purpose so are we -MR. BAZ: I...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --250 plus this new amount?
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. I believe from my recollection with the Department and our CIP
Coordinator, those two dollar amounts were to be combined.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Otherwise they would have requested more money -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --in that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions you wish to ask of our
representatives?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, not currently. I... the only one that I have was that, the
Kahului Community Center. But I kinda know what's going on with that one, so -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and a little bit...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions regarding the third quarter report?
Is there any other questions on the third quarterly report? If not the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm kinda curious of Mr. Guzman's question but he knows
kinda the answer. But I don't know what the answer is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's up to you -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --whether you wish to disclose at this time or not.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Certain communications and I can show it to you -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --later. It's a little bit political but I know it's frustrating
because I see other projects moving forward and this has been on the books and has
the, you know, basically the entitlements in place. And all it needs is a right-of-entry
agreement and I'm -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --still not able to get that. So, you know, we only have
the... so much we can do on the Council. It's the Administration that implements the
monies, so. I didn't put it in this year's Budget but it's been in the last two Budgets.
And I've been working with A&B. They are almost finished with the appropriate
subdivision permits. And so it's a done deal. It's just that I wanted it to get it done on
the fast track. But I guess we're gonna be very slow on getting everything completed.
And -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --you know -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well that...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --how things -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --go around here. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair, for the opportunity for Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Guzman, to explain. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. No -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --problem. Okay. Members, if there's no further questions, we do get
every quarter, the next quarterly report so we can continue to have updates on the
various areas of concern of this Committee. I ... with there being none for today,
further for today, the Chair is gonna ask you to defer this item.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This item is deferred.
ACTION:

ITEM 15:

DEFER pending further discussion.

TRANSFERS FROM THE GENERAL FUND AND THE
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY REVENUE FUND
(CCs 16-56 and 16-79)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one last item, Members, BF-15. This is the transfers from the
General Fund and the Department of Water's, Water Supply Funds as it relates to
bond considerations. So we do have some representatives of our various departments.
I would say if you look under BF- 15, you will find two reports that I would like you to
review and that's successive report 16-56 and 16-59 [sic]. You will see that the
adjustments in the later report regarding the amount of transfers. We are given a list
of the bond authorization or appropriation, the preauthorized or what has been
encumbered, and then what has actually been transferred for your review, Members.
The Chair feels that this is something that you should be aware of in order to see how
the departments move forward certain CIP projects. As well as we shall get from
Mr. Agsalog, seeing the numbers under the transfers, when is his next anticipated
scheduling for a bond float, and what are we looking at for the general, overall amount
of the consideration. Mr. Agsalog, please?
MR. AGSALOG: Again, thank you, Mr. Chair. And the ... I'm looking at the March 2016
report. On this particular report is an accumulation of what's been authorized to be
encumbered and to actual loan transfer. The actual loan transfer is 3.3 million. And I
know in my transmittal to you, I have mentioned, it was mentioned that we're
anticipating the middle of 2016, Calendar Year 2016. I can see that the amount of,
approved is 15 million but we have been trying to eliminate the working on the
arbitrage. So we're looking at the actual loan, Mr. Chair, that we are going to look at
it. So I'm kinda looking if we spend faster on the capital improvements, looking at
maybe in the middle of 2017 of selling bonds. So we have time to wait up to look at
that, Mr. Chair. The Budget Ordinance request that or instructed the Department of
Finance Director to return the money within 24 months of the time of the loan or 3
years after its being put into service. So I think we have enough time, Mr. Chair. And
the amount that the Budget Ordinance request is 55 million so instead of selling a
bond that is only a small amount -:.i:.0
MR. AGSALOG: --I would rather have done it.. .do it when we have a better or bigger amount.
Because at this time, Mr. Chair, I have evaluated most of our old, older bonds and
there's no candidates for refinancing. So we will not be achieving any savings at this
time for those, that's our callable's. So again the report, Mr. Chair, it tells you the
Ordinance number on the left side of the authorizations. And of course the following
two columns gives you the index code and the title of the projects, Mr. Chair. I would
-41-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 31, 2016

answer any specific questions that you have with regards to this report, Mr. Chair.
Last, one last thing, Mr. Chair, every month we send this report to you and it's an
accumulation -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. AGSALOG: --from the... so whatever the latest report that as of, Mr. Chair, that's the
accumulation of what we already loaned or actually expend.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Baz, any comments at this time, sir?
MR. BAZ: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I know we have Director Taylor here. One of the things I wanted to
ask you is at the end of the October 31st report, you show from Water Department,
11.7 million. Mostly, it's your.. .1 would assume maybe SRF. You got your Upcountry
Reliability, Molokai and your Countywide, 11.7 million. From your February report
on, you showed no numbers from... regarding loans for Department of Water Supply.
Just ... is there any comment you guys wanna share why you're not showing the 11.7?
I mean, was there a ... is there a calendar thing at December 31st or something? But
you report the 11.7 all the way up 'til basically the end of the calendar year. And once
we shift, you folks don't report any numbers so I'm just curious.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you. I think that's the effect of the bond sales that we have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AGSALOG: When we have reimbursed the Department of Water Supply's Revenue
Funds, that is now reset again to zero. And then we now start accumulating again
based on the authorized, that loan transfer and actual expenditures that the
Budget Director and I are authorizing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So, yeah...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. The... specifically the, those three projects that were
bond-funded lapsed as of December 31, 2015. So that's why they're no longer a
budgeted appropriation.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Got it. Got it.
MR. BAZ: There was no expenditures so there was no money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: I believe that.. .yeah, I believe that these projects were put in by Council but I can
confirm that. That we did not specifically for certain items. I can go back and look at
the details of that. But in general, we'd... and the reason why there's nothing in the
current fiscal year's report is the.. .as I explained in a prior item in today's agenda, the
SRF Loans, if they're available to us -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --and -CHAIR HOKAMA: We're gonna switch it.
MR. BAZ: --generally they are available to us, we're gonna go that route versus bond
issuance so that wouldn't be on this report.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, understood. And thank you for that comment. I appreciate that.
Let's see, Mr. Taylor, since you're here, I'm gonna ask if you would like to comment,
share any comments regarding your projects and transfers within the, this program
area. Thank you again for your patience with us this morning. Yeah, so if there's
something that, you know, outstanding that you wanna share with us regarding your
projects and transfers of funds.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, I have nothing... I have no comments but I'd be more than happy to
answer any questions the Committee has.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause you got some, you know, you got your projects here. You
have Lahaina Watershed Phase 3A. You've got your Ecosystem Restoration. So I just
wanted to know, is there any projects that you need to share comment on either
change of scope, financial impacts, delays because of unforeseen situations? Anything
that would impact the financing or cause us of concern for more money regarding
some of these requests, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Not at this time, Mr. Chair. I have no comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, we have Mr. Taylor. Any questions regarding transfers of
his projects or funding of his projects for this program area or reporting area, which is
the transfer of funds? Anything for Mr. Taylor since we have him here? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Actually, I guess it's also in reference to
the second item from the top, the Mokuhinia Ecosystem/ Restoration --43-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and how it relates to Department of Water Supply. And
I'm thinking it has to do with the funding source, Mr. Baz? I'm just trying to...
MR. BAZ: So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What does this mean?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or Mr. Taylor, please?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, these projects that are listed on latest reports are or only General
Fund projects.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. There's no money from Water Department.
MR. BAZ: There's no Water -CHAIR HOKAMA: So...
MR. BAZ: --projects on here. If you look at the prior reports as the Chair mentioned, there's
a separate section down at the very bottom that shows the Department of Water
Supply projects. These are everything but the Department of Water Supply.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, wait. The...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sothis -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --132,000 you see -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Cochran, is General Fund monies for this specific project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But on the top says transfer loans from General Fund
and DWS. Sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So when you look at the bottom of the report page, Ms. Cochran, it
says total loans from General Fund, which is all the numbers -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh --
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --above it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --gotcha, gotcha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on the total loans for Water Supply currently in this report, they're
showing zeroes, or nothing to report to us -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, I see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so the three columns -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --are blank.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that's goes throughout the entire -CHAIR HOKAMA: For this report.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --'cause we have all these, I mean from the.. .1 kinda -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --went back to the very first page -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --of this item to cross-reference the dollar amount for this
particular item. And I guess my question then, I don't know, wouldn't be to
Director Taylor 'cause it has nothing to do with Water at this time, Chair. Or probably
for Mr. Baz then. So if we go to the first, June 17, 2015 submittal, and the report
says, as of May 31, 2015. So the second item from the top again is the Mokuhinia
Ecosystem Bond Project Pre-authorization (Encumbrance), $199,000-plus. So this
means then, money is appropriated or approved, given, they've gotten it. And then the
next column is temporary loan transfer of 27,000. So what does that mean?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So the Bond Project Pre-authorization is the.. .we do... there's two levels of
authorization that Director of Finance and I do on transfers from the General Fund
and Water Supply Funds to the Bond Fund. And those.. .again these transfers are to
cover so that we don't have to issue bonds immediately, right? So we pay for the items
as we are with General Fund for most of these. In fact, for all of these. So the
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$199,997.11 is the encumbrance. That was the contract amount, right? So there's
probably a $200,000 appropriation and the encumbered, 199,997.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. BAZ: Okay. So the Bond Project Pre-authorization is the first level of authorization that
we give to say that, that encumbrance is okay to encumber, right? So the Director of
Finance can certify that those monies are available, and that the General Fund will
pay up to that amount to the Bond Fund until we reimburse it. Then the second
column there, Temporary Loan Transfer (Actuals), is what was actually expended out
of that $199,000 contract. Yeah, so by May 31S1 , $27,182 had been spent out of the
199. And if you look at the next report, it's the same amount. You look at the report
dated September 30, 2015 -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. BAZ: --then you can see that there ... out of that $199,000 encumbrance, 67,585 was
expended. Yeah, actuals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: And then at that point, the... it goes off the books because in November, we
actually issued the bonds so it's no longer a loan, you know, from the General Fund to
the Bond Fund. Because now we've issued the bonds and we've collected the revenue
that we received from the issuance of the bond and reimbursed the General Fund for
what was expended and cleared out the rest of those loans. And then we start all, the
process all over again.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So if you look at the report -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: November.
MR. BAZ: --dated October 31st of 2015, there's a secondary report on the, on Attachment B
which -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --shows after the bond issuance that there's projects that are preauthorized but
no expenditures so far.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I was trying to figure out what do all these
pages mean and the -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that was a...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --consecutive order of how it's rolling out through the year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that was a very good question and the Chair apologizes. I should
have posted all of the reports. I just posted the last two. So I just wanna caution you,
we should refer more to the two postings I did, you know, referring -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to communications that I did not post. But -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I thought that the question was general enough so that you can have an
understanding of how the money is approached -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --prior to and after the bond float.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's what Mr. Baz was explaining prior to and after the bond float,
how we shift or transfer monies back from the advancements, if I could use it that
way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for Mr. Taylor and his Department's requirements as far as any
transfers? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? After the reports though, you have a communication
that you had presented a question to the Department?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or no -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to Mr. Baz.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And my question is if there's a ... an answer given 'cause I'm
not showing it in my binder that anybody had submitted an answer to you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz, you have my letter of August 24th? Which is... the
question is whether State Revolving Fund loans can be used to acquire real property
for water source or water distribution projects for the public water system. And I was
wondering if either of you, gentlemen, at this point could give us a comment on that
question or do you prefer a more formal response? Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I will defer to our Director of Water Supply. He can
affirmatively answer the -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: --question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, Mr. Chair. My understanding from the Department of Health is funds,
SRF Funds, can be used for that purpose as long as the other requirements are met.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Sorry, I wasn't... I guess others don't have this
communication. Is this not agendized? As am I not supposed to have this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. It's in the binder. But yeah, we didn't post this for the actual
discussion. We're just, we was talking about the transfers for today. But I'm happy to
have this discussion or have another standing committee take up the actual use of
real property acquisition for.. .with SRF Loans for water, public water requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: And if I may, Mr. Chair? Just from a -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: --practical standpoint, the cost of land acquisition for our projects tend to be a
very, very small amount compared to the development of wells or treatment plants,
et cetera. So it makes the process just from a logistical standpoint easier if we already
own the land. And then we're the landowner that's using SRF money for our project.
So although, I believe I was told by State DOH it's allowed, it isn't something we
normally pursue because it's just easier logistically to own the land with our money
and then use SRF money for land we already own.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Or we could use the money to acquire a private property that has a
production well?
MR. TAYLOR: I suppose that that would be the land as well as the asset on it. I -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: --think that would probably meet the requirements. In general, the
requirements are such that the facilities have to be for the general public.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: And so as long as it's a well that served a general area and not just one
particular owner or a very few particular owners, that seems to me the general criteria
of Department of Health Safe Drinking Water Funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Taylor? Having none,
thank you very much for your presence, Director Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Goode, why don't you come forward? And if you have comments, we'd
be happy to have you share them with us regarding your projects and transfers of
funds. Thank you for being with us, Director.
MR. GOODE: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GOODE: --Members of the Committee. I normally am able to follow your proceedings
on my closed-circuit TV which was not showing anything. So I did get the e-mail from
Mr. Baz to come on up so I did. In general, we have I think the third quarter reports
in front of you. We've been fortunate to have our Fiscal Analyst now on board, six to
nine months within our Department. So he's been taking the lead in looking through
the monthly reports as well as the quarterly reports, being able to communicate to the
divisions where they see any discrepancies, something running low, perhaps
something unspent. And I think that's really helped a lot for the divisions to, you
know, to kinda count on him to give them a heads-up even though the Divisions still
run through the numbers themselves. I know we had a couple areas that were... I
don't know if they were I guess maybe a little tight, but it looks like we're gonna make
it through the rest of the year adequately. And on our CIP side, of course we have
projects that may not get encumbered until the end of the calendar year. So they may
have balances on some of their CIP items because we're not expecting expenditures or
encumbrances 'til the end of the year, calendar year that is.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Are you facing similar challenges such as Water
Department with your request for bids on some of your projects, Director Goode?
MR. GOODE: Is that the concern that the projects are kinda getting over budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. GOODE: Yes and no. I think for a lot of our projects 'cause a lot of what we do is paving
and those are... have been pretty consistent price-wise. As we know, the price of
asphalt has come down a little bit with gas prices. And we have a very competitive
marketplace so that has helped keep a lid on those costs. Specialized improvements
like vertical or in our case, bridges, we haven't been out to bid for a bridge for a little
while so we haven't experienced that perhaps as much as Water has.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Members, questions for Director Goode? Mr. Carroll, any
question for Director Goode? Ms. Cochran, Director Goode questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, Chair, it was from that last, I remember the Lower Road
stuff that I had a question in regards. So it wasn't really on this -CHAIR HOKAMA: Is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that we defer the item already I guess?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you pose the question and then we can make a determination
whether it's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --a ... would be -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It was...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. It was in regards to the 715,000 for the
Lower Road. And in our books here, it shows it's still there. So my question was just
the status of that. Is it there? And Mr. Baz wasn't quite sure where we sit with these
funds. And it was some type of grant and he wasn't sure either what... where it came
from or who and if it's still active or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you prefer, Mr. Goode, we're happy to send you the specific request so
that you can respond properly.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. I think that'll be helpful in this case.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we wouldn't want you to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --give a -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Guess or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --misdirection.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And again, Chair, sorry. I... it was the past -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --item -CHAIR HOKAMA: --understood.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that we already -CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --discussed, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But at this point, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For the current.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, sir?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm okay. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good. Well, you know, Mr. Goode, I can tell you, we're happy with how
you run your Department. And unless you tell us there's an area of concern we need
to be aware of, we are trusting in your management of your program, so.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other.. .if there's no questions for Mr. Goode, I'd like to thank
Mr. Goode for his presence, Members. Mr. Goode, thank you.
MR. GOODE: All right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your -MR. GOODE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --attendance. Okay. Is there anyone from EM? If they left, that's fine.
Any... if you have questions regarding EM, Members, please let me or Ms. Yoshimura
know and we will forward those questions to the Department whether it be Wastewater
or Solid Waste. We'll be happy to forward it. So if you have questions, let your Chair
know. Mr. Agsalog, if... are there any further comments you wish to share regarding
transfers? Other than that we know you are looking for 2017 for the next bond float.
MR. AGSALOG: No, Mr. Chair. Just to.. .1 just have realized now that I still don't have this
report online. So I will try to work it out that we'll have it online so everyone have an
access to it. So I have asked my Account Division to look into getting it online too, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are there any arbitrage numbers that we should be aware of or
concerned about, gentlemen, at this point in time regarding arbitrage?
MR. AGSALOG: No, Mr. Chair. We have not encountered that at the moment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Very, very good. The Chair is happy to hear that. Okay, Mr. Baz,
any other comment you'd like to share with the Committee before we adjourn?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. We didn't go over the Budget Director's Quarterly Implementation -CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, sir.
MR. BAZ: --Report that was... but that's okay. I have provide, speaking -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah -MR. BAZ: --about online.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --we didn't post.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. Oh, we didn't post for that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We didn't post.
MR. BAZ: Oh -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --okay. I apologize. I thought it was posted with the Finance Director's Quarterly
Report item.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: But those are online. You can go through those every quarter. Up to the second
quarter of Fiscal Year '16 is online. I wanna thank IT Department for assisting in
getting that up there. So those are available for the public's purview as well. All, the
Budget Director's Implementation Report includes the vacancies and the performance
measures.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Baz. Members, any last questions for either
gentlemen? Having none, with no objections we shall defer this item.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. This item is deferred with no further business before the
Committee. Thank you very much for being here the day after a long Memorial
weekend. This meeting is adjourned . . . (gavel)...
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 11:21 a.m.
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